Maine Coalition for Housing and Quality Services


August 11, 2014
Minutes 

Present:  Carrie Woodcock, Rachel Dyer, Priscilla Burnette, Laurie Kimball, Joyce Earle, Debbie Dionne, David Cowing, Brian McKnight, Karen Mason, Julie Snook, Valerie Smith, Colleen Gillian, Melinda Kelley, Anne Nadzo, Ben Jones, Jim Martin, Ed Doggett, Suellen Doggett, Samantha Bazinet, Karen Perry, Laurie Raymond, Cathy Dionne, Kim Humphrey, Debra Olmstead, Kailen Olmstead, Gerry Silbert, Representative Peter Stuckey, Rob Koerner, Mel Clarrage, Mike McClellan, Rachel Posner, Joan Rogers, Dina Marting, Bill Brewington, Barry Schklair, Betsy Orrison, Charlene Kinnelly, Annmarie Bryce, Jessica Irish, Ann-Marie Mayberry, Matt Giesecke, Michelle Anderson, John Regan, David Unger, Darla Chafin, Mary Chris Semrow,  Romy Spitz, David Projansky, Perry Blass, Moira Leighton, Lori Dorrance, Beth MyLroie, David Thompson, Vanessa Bell, two interpreters, Cullen Ryan, Elizabeth Baranick, Vickey Rand.  Via VSee – Bangor:  Meg Dexter, Julie Howland, and Jeff Jones.  Auburn:  Laurie Crane-Turton.  Oakland:  Jenny Clair.  
Cullen Ryan introduced himself and welcomed the group.  Participants introduced themselves.  A motion was made and seconded to accept the minutes from last month’s meeting.  Minutes were accepted.  
Featured Speaker:  Congressman Michael Michaud – Member of Congress and Gubernatorial Candidate. The Congressman on housing and services for people with intellectual/developmental disabilities.
Congressman Michaud:  Thank you very much for having me.  It’s a pleasure to be here.  Over the last eight years you have taken on the existing system and done all you could to get the Legislature to focus on the funding needs of people with disabilities.  You set your priorities and focused on making things work.  I wish Congress would pay more attention.    Knowing that one-size doesn’t fit all, you laid out a strong, community-based approach that fosters independence and individual growth.  What might be good for Portland might not be good for Machias; the same with people.  One size doesn’t work.  I appreciate your Continuum of Care (CoC) model.  It’s important to realize one program can’t solve all the problems; it is several different programs created for people’s various needs.  It’s extremely important to have a safety net with multiple programs in place.  For example, we need more Section 8 vouchers.  Section 8 has been underfunded, and consequently, has a long waiting list.  We must do what we can  to fund it at a level that allows it do what it is supposed to do; to cut down on the waiting list so people can get into affordable housing.  One of the problems for young folks getting ready to age out of the system is the lack of availability of housing options.  Many housing programs were hit hard by Sequestration.  Sequestration eliminated 40,000 vouchers nationally.  I believe 500 families in Maine lost their Section 8 vouchers last year.  The Omnibus Bill restored some of the funding, but not all of it.  The Section 8 program funding is based on the prior year’s funding.  That’s why it’s critical to ensure funding levels are high enough to cover those who need vouchers.  The House passed a bill at the end of May.  The Senate is working on combining 3 bills, including the T-HUD (Transportation/Housing and Urban Development) housing bill.  They got a Cloture vote (a preliminary vote) on that in June, but haven’t been able to do anything else.  In addition to strong funding of Section 8, we need to look at ways to revise state and federal tax codes, like the LIHTC (Low Income Housing Tax Credit), which I fully support.  With the right tax credits, we could build more affordable housing.  We shouldn’t be afraid to think outside the box or try pilot programs.  I’m part of the Veterans Affairs Committee that established the ARCH program (Access Received Closer to Home, www.va.gov/health/arch) for Veterans.  This was a great program piloted in Aroostook County.  The program was so successful, the VA (Veterans Affairs) has expanded it nationally.  Another way to get resources, is to take full advantage of federal funding.  Federal dollars are being left behind.  Because Maine didn’t accept federal dollars as part of the Affordable Care Act (ACA), 70,000 Mainers are without health insurance.  The Governor vetoed bills to expand Medicaid five times and the legislature wasn’t able to override his vetoes.  Not only is it morally right to cover people, it’s fiscally right.  Should I be elected Governor, I will be submitting legislation to expand Medicaid on day one.  By accepting these federal funds, Maine could save over $600,000,000 over ten years, and create 3,000 jobs.  I am one of the founding members of the State Medicaid Expansion Caucus started last month.  Our goal is to highlight the benefits of expansion.  It’s a win-win all the way around.  We also need to use the resources we have in the state to invest in our educational system to make sure we are providing the tools to help young people find jobs.  There are jobs available, but companies report employees aren’t ready with the skillsets they needed.  We need to train or re-train individuals for available jobs.  Maine has lots of advantages.  It’s rural, but if we work together, like you are here, we can accomplish a lot.  If elected, I look forward to working with the Legislature to find avenues to bring additional funding to Maine.  Your CoC agenda is a road map to look at how to move forward with services in Maine.  I want to thank each and every one of you for the hard work you’ve been doing since 2006.  As an elected official, I appreciate when people collaborate to find solutions. 
Question/Comment:  I’m a parent of a profoundly disabled son.  He was asked to leave the public school because of his violent tendencies.  They said they couldn’t keep him safe.  I’m desperately trying to keep him from falling off the cliff.  I’m wondering what your thoughts are on the wait lists?  He’s on the Section 21 waitlist as Priority 3.  I read that the Priority 1 status is for individuals who have imminent safety needs.  So why is my son a Priority 3?  As a citizen of Maine, I have a big problem with schools and the State saying they can’t keep him safe.  I’m a 50 year old with arthritis; my husband is 60 and has heart problem.  My son is 6’2”, 230 pounds, and prone to violence.  I’m all for personal responsibility.  A conservative estimate of the cost for the care for my son is 3 times the gross income of my husband and me together.  When I talk with people about him being a Priority 3, I’m told it’s because we want to keep him at home.  Give me the resources so the he doesn’t have to be cared for by the State.  It’s either you either walk away or get +/-17.3 hours of help per week.  That means one of us has to leave our job, and then we’re all on MaineCare.  It just doesn’t make sense to me!  What is the answer?  I know you probably don’t have an answer, I’m just so frustrated.
Congressman Michaud:  I can’t give you an answer because I don’t know the whole situation.  

Comment:  My son is waitlisted for all vouchers.  He’s waitlisted for Section 21.  The letter determining his priority status says it can’t be appealed.  I don’t understand the system.  My case manager is saying I need to walk away, that it’s the only way he’s going to get help.  I keep thinking if I talk to the right person it will make sense.  Who do I talk to?
Congressman Michaud:  I know there are representatives from DHHS (Department of Health and Human Services) here who could probably help you.  You can also contact my office with your specific situation.

Comment:  What is your position on the waitlists? 

Congressman Michaud:  My response is, how can we eliminate wait lists?  We have to take advantage of what’s out there.  I support the ACA because Maine could save over $600,000,000.  I want to know about all waitlists so we can start prioritizing, streamlining processes, and solving the problems.  We just discussed waitlists on the federal level brought about by VA scandal.  Congress discovered people were gaming the system and not accounting for things properly.  We just passed a bill, signed by the president, which starts addressing the waitlist problem.  To eliminate the waitlist, private providers were brought in and upfront funding was provided.  There is a proposal to start dealing with shortfalls in the Department so they won’t have the waitlist again.  As Governor, I’ll be doing the same thing.  I’ll create the Office of the Inspector General just for DHHS.  We’ll look at ways to reduce any mismanagement of funds, and any waste, fraud and abuse.  DHHS is one of the most complex departments in the state.  I want to make sure it’s running efficiently and effectively.  The Office of the Inspector General is a good tool for the Governor and the Commissioner to have, it’s another set of eyes on the issues.  Eliminating the waitlists won’t happen overnight.  The Department will need some changes, but they’ll also need additional revenues and ways of doing things more efficiently.

Question:  Will any money you find go towards attacking the waitlists?
Congressman Michaud:  Yes, but all waitlists, not just Sections 21 and 29.  If elected, I’ll order an audit of DHHS to find out where we’re at, looking at all waitlists.  Once I know the problems, we’ll start addressing them; the most serious first, and look at how to get federal funds to help out.  We’re a poor state.  We have to take advantage of every resource.
Question:  Backtracking a little – there are people in this room that can answer your questions.  Do you have a case manager?  Is your son billable under Section 28?  Do you want to keep him home?
Comment:  I really feel for you.  You’re in a room full of very talented and gifted people who can help. 
Comment:  An alternative is Section 19, but they can’t handle people who are violent.  The medical community isn’t helping you as much as they should.  Their answer is psychotropic drugs and those often make things worse.
Comment: Day-habs are saying they can’t take my son.  

Comment:  We bite the bullet with one-on-one care.  We’re looking at the rates and thinking, how are we going to manage the nine one-on-ones we already have?  But, we yes to most everyone.  

Comment:  Your concerns are reflective of a lot of people’s worries.

Cullen:  We’ll have Jim Martin presenting later in the agenda and we can circle back to this important issue.

Comment:  What I liked hearing from you is that you’re looking at pilot programs and thinking outside of the box.  I’m thinking about a time-share or co-op, something with more flexibility.  Could you promise to be available?  I’m going to vote for you anyway (laughter).  We don’t all need everything, but we do need something.  We need just the help necessary.
Congressman Michaud:  Absolutely, I can make that commitment to you.  We are limited by our budget but pilot programs often work out very well.  We know one-size doesn’t fit all.  It will definitely take a collaborative effort.  There are a lot of programs out there that people don’t know about.  That’s one thing I want to set up as Governor, a one-stop shopping type of program.

Comment/Question:  I applaud your support of the ACA.  A think a lot of challenges people in this room have is that Medicaid finances a large percent of the services for our sons and daughters, you follow the money.  It’s challenging to get funding for our sons and daughters differentiated from the ACA.  Where do you think the action is in terms of advocacy; a federal or state effort for expanding Medicaid for persons with disabilities?  

Congressman Michaud:  Both at the state and federal levels.  I’ve spoken with people at the federal level at CMS (Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services) and encouraged them to think outside of the box, to remember that flexibility is crucial.  There are opportunities at the state and federal levels, in the private sector, and the philanthropic community.  There are a lot of innovative things going on.  Go after everything.  Opportunities arise when the Legislature and Administration change.  The more people you bring in to share what you’re doing, the better.  
Question:  In your earlier comments you mentioned looking at changes to the tax code.  Could you explain?

Congressman Michaud:  By broadening tax credits, you can encourage the building more affordable housing in Maine.  It will be good to find out what the need is and what can we do to encourage people to create more affordable housing.  I just met with a group before I came here to talk about charitable deductions.  When the legislature eliminated charitable deductions to save the state $15 million, it cost over $25 million in charitable donations.  The tax code can encourage or discourage certain kinds of investments.  It’s about trying to make the right connections.  That’s why I like this group; you developed your own plan to more serve people in a more flexible way. 
Cullen:  What you’re seeing in this room is a full spectrum of people concerned about individuals with intellectual and developmental disabilities.  Their needs range from little, to great, but everyone’s goal is to be connected to society.  That’s what we all want for our children.  Originally, there was one choice.  When the funds ran out it was either that or a waiting list.  We want to meet each person where they’re at, to gain efficiency.  It’s about that flexibility; that’s the nexus of where this group is now.  There are parents and providers here, all agreeing how the system should look.  DHHS is listening to us and made lots of progress.  I’m encouraged to hear your interest in continuing to step away from a one-size-fits-all model.

Congressman Michaud:  Having served 12 years in Congress and before that in the state Legislature, you learn that one-size doesn’t fit all.  I appreciate all the planning you’ve done.  Planning in general can save money.  Keep going!  I look forward to working with you should I be lucky enough to be elected Governor.  You are the grassroots; where it happens. I know there are folks here from the Department.  You’re constrained by what you’re told you can and cannot do, but I appreciate the great work of state employees.  There will be budget problems for the next Governor.  So, I’ll be reaching out to state employees and groups like this to make state government more efficient, so Mainers get what they need.  Thank you once again for having me here this morning and please continue what you’re doing, creating a roadmap for legislators and the department.  Thank you very much. 
Cullen:  We’re lucky to have some really talented folks in the Department.  I want to acknowledge Jim Martin, who has gone out of his way to be transparent about processes and listening to this Coalition.  The Congressman greeted and shook hands with Jim.  I want to thank Congressman Michaud, for being very generous with his time.  I hope you look to this Coalition as a resource.  We know what’s going on with the ID/DD population and are ready to help make good things happen!
Congressman Michaud:  I learned a long time ago I don’t have all of the answers.  I reach out to others and rely on those with expertise. 
End of presentation.  (Thanks from Cullen were extended to Congressman Michaud.  Robust round of applause.)
Featured Speaker:  Jim Martin, Director, DHHS Office of Aging and Disability Services, www.maine.gov/dhhs/oads.  Topic:  How Services Will Work:  An Overview of the New Service Structure.
Jim Martin:  Thanks to everyone for your time and the opportunity to come back and present.  I’ve been here several times and Karen tries to make it every month.  I’d like to respond to your (participant with son on Priority 3 waitlist) question.  I can hear your frustration and would like to talk with you after the meeting.  You give voice to hundreds of others on the waitlist.  We’re focused on transparency in our programs and waitlists, re-prioritizing dollars to get people off waitlists and getting services.  This Coalition has been instrumental in developing strategies to change the all or nothing situation.  Some may say the dollars the Department have available have been mismanaged, but I say we have applied every spare dollar to the waitlists.  The number of people on waitlists is a true issue.  I’m happy to follow-up afterwards to clear up any confusion.  I’m here today to give an update on the Supporting Individual Success (SIS) initiative, the tool we use is the Supports Intensity Scale (SIS).  We presented to about 150 people at a stakeholder meeting on the 24th.  There are recorded webinars that will go up on our website.  It will give you a chance to listen to the Q&A session and digest what we’re proposing.  Click here to the SIS information page.  It’s been an incredible and intense four year process.  We’re on good footing to move the system forward looking at the true needs of the individual – no more no less.  We know some are getting too much, while others are getting nothing at all.  This initiative gives us the opportunity to reassess and continue to meet people’s needs with service packages as they grow.  We’re in an informal comment process now, and this is a draft proposal.  Throughout the entire month of August we are accepting questions and feedback; we will respond in a public way.  We are giving ourselves the rest of this calendar year before we move forward with a formal promulgation process.  There’s really too much information to present in an hour.  I’ll do my best but please go to our website, everything is up there.  This presentation includes the highlights, but it’s still a lot.  

Karen Mason:  We’re hoping within the next week or so to get the webinars up.
Jim:  There are PowerPoint presentations on our website now.

Question:  What date are you looking at implementing this?

Jim:  We’re looking at July 1, 2015.  It won’t be an overnight change.  It will be phased in over a year as PCP (Person Centered Planning) dates come up.  It’s important to us to listen to your feedback. We want to hear from you.
Karen:  We’re hoping that this will encourage you to look further in the documents and ask questions of us.  We want to reach out to as many families as possible.

Question:  Looking at the website, it’s overwhelming.  It might be helpful if you say it’s for parents and providers. 
Karen:  We’re refining it was we go along.  For example, we’re setting it up so if you want rates, you click on that.
Jim:  This is my hybrid presentation that I’ll put online.  Please give us your feedback throughout the presentation.  

Begin presentation.  Click here to view the PowerPoint presentation
Jim:  OADS’ (Office of Aging and Disability Services) has taken on this work because we are committed to getting individuals the support they need.  We must build a system where people are in charge of their lives.  It’s hard to do this without some predictability.  How can you assign a service package without a solid assessment tool?  If one person is a super-utilizer of services, someone else has to wait.  It’s a shared responsibility.  If your child can use less support, what they don’t use can go to someone else.  This will have a substantial impact on how many people can be served and our ability to balance resources.  It all revolves around resource allocation: assessment, model of packages, and the PCP process that makes decisions about services based on what’s available. We’re proposing rate changes within service packages.  For a full week, 20 staffers looked at 100 cases validating that packages assigned met the needs of the individuals asking, “Were the levels designed accurately or did they need changing?”  It’s a five level system, with five indicating highest needs.
Question:  If they have both (high support needs and high medical needs), depending on the SIS, does it typically default to level 5?
Karen:  It’s based on the responses to questions asked.
Jim:  About 80% fall within levels 1-3 and about 20% are more needy, levels 4-5.  That speaks volumes about what we’re trying to do with services.  We’re building a system that has the ability to meet the needs of everyone.  But, there are always exceptions. 

Question:  How do you get the levels?  How are the scores related to the levels?

Karen:  We’re working on all the completed SIS assessments.  We’re taking the information and identifying the case managers for the individuals.  There are two webinars to talk to case managers.  Everyone wants to know the assigned level and what that means.  We’ll start having those conversations with providers this week.

Jim:  We’re looking for honest feedback.  If we don’t release the levels soon people could be reacting to inaccurate information.  We want people have the best information possible.  For those who have had an SIS, we’ll be giving the information to the providers within the next week, and then the provider can get the information to the families.

Karen:  I’m aware of the level of anxiety about this.  I receive emails every day asking about timeframes, policy changes, and what happens now that my child’s life circumstances have changed?  The 50 page policy manual is online.  It’s very detailed and can answer those types of questions.  Click here for OADS SIS information page.
Question:  Can I recommend that at least one day a week you not look at your email?  (Laughter).

Comment:  I want to volunteer our experience with the SIS.  It was disastrous and depressing for my son because of the forced choices he had to make and too much information to cover in the time allotted.  Three or four hours is a long time for an interrogation.  He was asked to sign off at the end without understanding what he signed.  I appreciate the intent of what it is trying to do and would be happy to share this information.

Jim:  That would be great.  We’ve heard different reactions to the process.  I appreciate your reaction and will take it back to see what we can be do differently.  We want to improve it as we can.  We’ve also heard very positive feedback.  Some people were asked questions they’ve never have never been asked before.  It was an intentional decision not to force people currently in a 24/7 setting move out of their home.  In the future, group homes will not be an option for those assigned to Level 1.  We feel strongly it’s a disadvantage to level 1 individuals to put them in a 24/7 environment.  They don’t need it and there are other services designed to meet their needs.      

Comment:  We should be encouraging other options for people who are Level 1 currently in 24/7 group homes.
Karen:  Absolutely.  If they’ve been assessed as not needing that level of care, it’s the team’s process to try to build independence.  What could and should happen?  
Jim:  We hope to play an active training role with providers.  These are difficult conversations. It’s a scary process. 
Cullen:  What you just said is a big deal on both ends – keeping people in place who have lived somewhere for decades and recognizing that Level 1 doesn’t need 24/7 services.  I think that’s exactly what we’ve been asking for as a Coalition.

Jim:  There are over 100 individuals that are Level 1 currently living in group homes.  Some have been living there since the Pineland decree – for decades.  We won’t displace them.
Question:  I think we are moving towards a system where there’s increased reliance on family and natural supports.  What is being done to equip families to help their sons and daughters?  There are different philosophies in play and I applaud you for stepping up to the challenge on taking this on. 
Jim:  Are you asking about training or what changes are we making to services that will allow them to stay home?

Comment:  It’s kind of both.  It’s a two-way conversation.  There are a variety of families and needs.  The challenge is how to match them up, let alone tackle the rate structure.  It’s challenging for many clients to speak independently about their needs.  They rely on their families but families and clients may have different opinions of what they need.  It’s important that families know they’re included in the conversations.

Jim:  We can gain insight from other states that have gone through this.  Maine is considered very progressive nationally. But we have a high percentage, about 60%, living in supportive housing.  Other states are in the 30% range.  

Comment:  Rhode Island has some pretty interesting educational materials for parents.  For example, there is a designated website page with steps to follow during the transition from school to adulthood.  It’s so confusing, it’s hard to know which way to go. 
Jim:  I’m proud of the role our office is taking on unifying a bifurcated system.  A lot of work is being done on transition but we can do a better job.

Comment:  The problem is housing.  In order to reduce the numbers, you have to have availability of housing options.  We need better partners, congregate housing, and other options.

Jim:  The other elephant is service packages.  The core includes residential support, day activities, and work supports. 
Question:  When an adult comes off the waitlist, they’ll be assessed with the SIS or an IEP?

Jim:  Right now the SIS is just for Section 21.  We haven’t moved forward with Section 29 yet.  The sequence is: application (to waitlist), assessment, level determination, PCP meeting.   

Question:  Are there caps on these levels?

Jim:  Yes.  Right now, the process has you submitting what the person needs and getting approval from the Department.  With the new system, we’ll be able to tell you ahead of time what the package is and you get to make choices.   

Comment:  It’s like pre-approval for a loan.  This is what you get and you apportion it. 
Jim:  Budget allocations are based on the levels (1-5).  This allows people to mix and match their dollars as they deem appropriate within the categories.  The exception is that group homes have a fixed dollar amount that can’t be changed.   

Comment:  Will service providers have fixed rates?
Jim:  Yes, all are charging the same because MaineCare sets the rate.  Each agency brings different things to the table.  

Comment:  Jim is accurate in terms of the rate.  However, on the rate side of the equation, rates are being set based on staff to people-being-supported ratios.  For example, your family member’s service package has X dollars for community support and your family member and you want that all to be one-on-one.  The number of hours available to you would be fewer than a one-to-five ratio.  

Jim:  It’s how Section 29 works now.  If there’s a budget limit of $22,000, people can choose between work, community, and home supports.  It’s that concept but there will be individual levels based on need.  

Question:  I’m looking at the intermittent home supports.  Has the current cap dropped?

Jim:  We’re letting go of that limit because it will be driven by the individual needs and budget.  We’ve had a limit of 84 hours per week.  Looking at actual utilization, very few people have used that level of service.    

Question:  The cap of 48 hours would put individuals previously using the 84 hour cap in a group home. 

Jim:  I wouldn’t react until knowing their level and package.  The details are coming out soon.  Is there a process to say this doesn’t fit?  Yes, in the draft policies and procedures we’ve taken the ambiguity out.  If the SIS wasn’t done right, or someone needs more hours because of x, y, and z.  We have some concrete processes.  There are actual letters to use as a template to send in for this.

Question:  Looking at extraordinary hours, if we have a 2-1 ratio where do the rates allow for that if they’re a tier 5?  The current rate is a significant reduction that won’t cover 2 on 1.  How is that handled?

Jim:  I hesitate because it’s hard not having the detail.  Ask the question on OADS (OADS@maine.gov) so everyone can see the answers.

Karen:  Specifics are hard to get into without sitting in front of the rate structures.

Jim:  There is a process to request extraordinary supports as well.  80% of system is in levels 1-3.  We’re not building the system off of exceptions, we’re meeting the needs of the exceptions.  We’re building a system off of the general population.  We know 20% could be categorized as potential exceptions.  There is a high rate structure for levels 4 and 5. 

We want to hear feedback.  There will be situations we want to talk about.  It’s great that we’re moving forward, over 96% of those we’ve assessed have services that will meet their needs.

Question:  When you say proposed does this mean it’s subject to change, or they could say never mind and it’s off the table?

Jim:  No, not on the latter.  I say proposed for several reasons.  We were not required to release this information now and give ourselves months.  We could have waited until January and go through the rule process.  We’ve decided to do this sooner to have more time for feedback.  In January it will be submitted during rule change, which has a comment period.  We then have to propose things to CMS, and there’s a public comment period for that as well.  Then we propose it to the legislature.  There are a number of steps that have to occur before this is actually in place.  Frankly, based on this process now and comments we get, in January when we move it into MaineCare policy we will start going live in July before the legislature hears it.  

Question:  Will the authorizations be through OADS?

Jim:  We’re still working on that.  The agency that contracts the work is due for an RFP.  Even if an outside agency is involved, it will be different because we’re doing it all upfront with an assessment tool.  We need staff to help navigate the service packages.

Comment:  I’m very excited by this.  I want to offer a cautionary word about buzzwords.  Independence was a big buzzword – the zenith of where the person should be.  Culture is starting to understand interdependence better.  I hope that this would affect some of the greater cultural understanding.  Life has changed.  Now you could have volunteers who don’t see it as a burden.  I hope that while you’re working on it this way, picking up cultural words.

Jim:  I agree, I think we all agree.  When we go live in July 2015 it will be a rolling transition and at least 90 days prior people will be given notice.

Karen:  We want to give people plenty of time to roll it out in an informed way.

Jim:  These are big changes to the way we know Section 21.  Give us your feedback.  Even the simple questions we need.

We’ve been responding to providers individually as they’re asking us.

Question:  Is the scale implemented when they come off of the waitlist?

Jim:  When we get caught up to the active folks it will be done for people on the waitlist as well.  The way the waitlist is structured is not meeting the need as a state.  This information will also help us govern the waitlist better as well.  

End of presentation.  (Thanks from Cullen.  Round of applause)

DHHS Update:
Jim Martin: (DHHS - www.maine.gov/dhhs/oads):  As of today we have eliminated the Section 21 Priority 1 waitlist. (Applause).  Next we will be looking at the Priority 2 waitlist.  There are a lot of decisions to be made.  We’ve also gotten the funding necessary starting in June 2015 to eliminate the Section 29 waitlist.  If we get the opportunity I would like to figure out how we can do it earlier.  We’re looking everywhere across the department.  I’m saying this with the best intention.  It’s hard to hear someone say there’s mismanagement as a Director.  I will tell you we’re doing everything in our power to look at available resources and appropriate them to these programs.  If there are resources available the Commissioner would be happy to do it.  We’re very proud in the work we’ve done and how far we’ve come.  We also have enough resources to prevent a waitlist as well.

Question:  What about my son?  If he comes off the waitlist he could still have nothing.

Jim:  In those circumstances you should engage with us.

Karen:  As someone already mentioned there are agencies that do provide those services.

Question:  My son graduated in June.  He’s on both waitlists.  Does this mean he’s not going to see Section 29 for another year?  

Karen:  People most recently offered services under Section 29 entered the waiting list on August 20, 2012.  When did your son enter the wait list?

Comment:  September of 2012.  So they’ll issue more letters in January?

Jim:  Yes.

Question:  Are there funds or a commitment to make sure these waitlist don’t keep going?
Jim:  In order to prevent a waitlist it requires a partnership.  We need to inform the Legislature and advocate.  There is a commitment for $4 million for Section 29 which would eliminate the waitlist and create a buffer to prevent another one.  In the meantime engage with Legislators, say we require more than that.  It’s an ongoing conversation.

Question:  Are they aware of that?

Jim:  As you can see the system is complex, it takes a while to learn.  But yes, we take the time to educate them.  I would say it takes people like Representative Stuckey who have the desire to get to know this to have a sense of how important this is.

Comment:  It seems unfortunate that as a society we haven’t dedicated resources.

Representative Stuckey:  The language is there.  The questions is whether it’s going to get backed up or not.  

Jim:  The waitlists started in 2008.  We’re very fortunate; we’ve received $3 million in Federal and State money over the last three years.

Cullen:  The redesign should also create efficiencies.

Representative Stuckey:  There needs to be confidence all around that the system is in place, it’s the right system, and functioning properly.  Then the Legislature can do its job:  Determining what the capacity of the system is.  Is the capacity sufficient to meet the need?  Do we need to dedicate more or less resources to accurately meet the need.  Having the best possible system designed, in place, and on the ground, with some kind of ongoing mechanism or process that says as a society this is important stuff.  It’s like a long-term bridge maintenance program.  We need to understand what the infrastructure needs are, and these change.  We need a system that monitors change and reacts accordingly, one that is a partnership between groups like this, people in the Legislature, and people charged with implementing the system.  

Jim:  There has been a big, big culture change and people have recognized the dire situation.

Question:  What is the status of home supports and technology in Section29?

Jim:  The rules are still in the Attorney General’s office under review.

Karen:  There were lots of questions.  If we don’t meet the timelines we have to unfortunately start over again, which is coming up in the next couple of weeks.  They’re pushing for September 1st.

Question:  Does that seem likely?  It’s been a moving target for a while now.  

Jim:  As of last week we were meeting with MaineCare and hopeful for September 1st.

Karen:  If the Attorney General’s office hasn’t signed off by, say, the 25th of August it could be a problem.  We’ll know more within a week.

Cullen:  Is there anything that the Legislature can do?

Jim:  Yes.  (To Representative Stuckey) I can be in touch with you.

Comment:  I think it would be very helpful if Peter could make an inquiry this week.

Question:  My daughter is on both the Section 29 and 21 waitlist.  Her case manager has given her an application for a brain injury program.  Does she continue with 21 or 29?  

Jim:  Our office could assist with that.  Section 18 is a new waiver with its own services it offers.  She could accept one and stay on the waitlist for another.

Comment:  It’s determining which one best fits her needs.

Cullen:  I want to thank you – you’ve been very generous with your time.  I want to add that I’m extremely pleased you came to share this with us and took the time to help us understand this new system so we can react to it.  I respect that you’re being transparent with us.  It’s a very thoughtful thing to do and I want to acknowledge your leadership.

Comment:  There have been three major changes at that Department.  I want to say this is the first time I haven’t been on an overdose of Tylenol.  (Laughter).  The Department has been open and discussing it with us.  Following through from your meetings.

Jim:  You reminded me, last week I met in southern Maine to talk about IV sedation and making arrangements to have that back here in the fall.  They’re looking at October.

Other Business, Announcements:
Cullen:  Check out the new list of presentation topics on the website www.maineparentcoalition.org!  You can find the title of any of our many past presentations, click the link, and be right at the minutes for that presentation! The website still needs more pictures.  If you, or someone you know, is willing to have their picture on the website we’d love to have it!  We’ll need a signed photo release (available on the website).  Send photos and releases to: me (cullen@chomhousing.org), Vickey (vickey@chomhousing.org), or Elizabeth (elizabeth@chomhousing.org) via email.  The website is updated on a weekly basis, and sometimes posts are added more frequently.  It has the meeting minutes, Action Alerts, postings of upcoming events, and helpful links to useful websites.  Send postings, flyers, etc. to us as well.  Please give us feedback so we know what’s working and what’s not.  The Coalition is also on Facebook.  

Cullen:  At our next meeting on September 8, 2014 our featured speaker is still to be announced.  We ran out of time for some of the agenda today, but I think this was an important discussion and I think we have covered enough ground for one day.  I hope you all attend in September where we will continue this discussion.    
Unless otherwise decided, all Coalition meetings are the second Monday of the month from 12-2pm (at 307 Cumberland Avenue in Portland).  
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